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Australian Payments Network (AusPayNet) welcomes the opportunity to respond to APRA’s 

consultation on remaking Prudential Standard APS 910 Financial Claims Scheme (APS 910).  

As noted in APRA’s consultation letter, effective crisis preparedness is critical to a safe and stable 

financial system. Given our role as the industry association and self-regulatory body for Australian 

payments, safety and reliability of the payments system is a key strategic focus for AusPayNet. We 

therefore support APRA’s proposal to remake and review APS 910, to ensure that it remains an 

effective pillar of APRA’s crisis management framework.  

As part of this review, we encourage APRA to adopt payment method neutrality within APS 910. Over 

the past two decades, the way Australians make and receive payments has changed significantly. 

Innovation and evolving customer preferences have led to a marked shift towards more convenient 

and efficient electronic payment methods. Cheques now constitute only 0.2% of non-cash retail 

payments, and an increasing share of account-to-account transfers are being made using Australia’s 

fast payments system, the New Payments Platform (NPP).1  

In line with these developments, the Government’s recently published Strategic Plan for the Australian 

Payments System indicated support for winding down the cheques system by 2030, and transitioning 

away from the legacy Direct Entry payment system, BECS, to more modern payment alternatives such 

as the NPP.2 As part of the phase out of the cheque system, the Government has committed to 

removing barriers that entrench the use of cheques. This includes adopting payment neutrality in any 

legislation that currently mandates the use and acceptance of cheques. AusPayNet has had ongoing 

engagement with Federal and State Governments to support their work on this.  

APS 910 currently only specifies two payment methods – electronic funds transfer and cheques. Given 

the developments noted above, this could limit financial institutions’ ability to make the necessary 

payments to account holders under APS 910 in the future. We therefore encourage APRA to consider 

amending APS 910 to be payment method neutral as part of the current review of the Prudential 

Standard. Relatedly, APRA should also review the ‘Declaration of a direct participant’ section 

(Attachment B, paragraphs 10-18) to account for any other changes in the payments systems that 

authorised deposit-taking institutions may participate in since the last review of APS 910.3  

 

1  Reserve Bank of Australia (2022), Payments System Board Annual Report 2022, 28 September. 
2  Treasury (2023), A Strategic Plan for Australia’s Payments System, 7 June. 
3  We also note that APS 910 makes reference to the Australian Payments Clearing Association (APCA). This 

should be updated to Australian Payments Network (AusPayNet).  






